
Ermington Parish Council 

Annual Parish Meeting 

Tuesday 24 May 2022 at 7.00 pm 

in the

Reading Rooms, Ermington

Present:
Cllrs D Onley (Chair), R Owens, I Creese, J Dunlop

County Councillor Dan Thomas
District Councillor T Holway 



T Drew – Parish Clerk



3 members of the public 

WELCOME
The Chair Cllr Onley welcomed everyone and explained the format for the evening and introduced the guest speaker Ella Peters, Development Worker for the Four Rivers Dementia Alliance.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
None.
TO CONFIRM AND SIGN THE MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING MAY 2021
The minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting which took place on 25 May 2021 at 7.30 pm were agreed and signed by the Chair. 
ANNUAL REPORT FROM THE CHAIR OF ERMINGTON PARISH COUNCIL, COUNCILLOR DENIS ONLEY
A short summary of my annual report will be included in the June Parish Magazine and the full version of this report as well as much more information about the work of the Parish Council can be seen on our website: https://www.ermingtonparish.com. 
The Coronavirus pandemic has continued to dominate our work, and I wish to start by again thanking everyone who have helped neighbours through this last year, and all the many volunteers in our community.
We have 6 vacancies for Parish Councillor’s, so please consider applying.
The Parish Council have again reduced our portion of the Council Tax, to return surplus reserves to parishioners, this year by 6%, unfortunately this will not result in reduced bills, as SHDC and DCC and Police & Fire services have all increased their requirements. 
We continue to do what we can to tackle the Climate Crisis, some examples are:
We are linking with other Parish Council’s to challenge the amount of sewage discharged into the Rivers Erme & Yealm. If you see several dead fish together in the river please report the location to the Parish Council and the Environment Agency incident hotline (0800 807060), and if you would like to help us protect the rivers please let us know.
With the roads being so dangerous to walk along we are continuing to campaign for improvements to footpaths, to provide safe routes both to other villages, and for safe recreation. Please report any footpaths issues to us & Devon County Council.

ANNUAL REPORT FROM THE CHAIR OF ERMINGTON PARISH COUNCIL, COUNCILLOR DENIS ONLEY (continued)
We were pleased to continue to support local litter pickers and our thanks go to all who collect litter.
Several planning applications have caused controversy, please continue to ensure your views are known by commenting on the SHDC planning portal website.
We continually receive complaints about the speed of traffic along the A3121, through the village and other rural roads, most recently Beech Road. 
Devon County Council advise that the Safer Roads Fund changes to Town Hill & Bunkers Hill road junctions with the A3121 will commence shortly & we expect this will cause much disruption. 
We have been told Bunkers Hill Road markings should be repainted on 13th June subject to good weather.
We supported the Safer Roads Fund improvements, but believe opportunities have been missed to make Totnes Road safer for pedestrians, cyclists and horse riders, most notably reducing the speed limit from 40mph to 30mph through the village, and providing safe walkways and crossing points for pedestrians. We continue to campaign for further safety measures to encourage lower driving speeds and reduced speed limits, but with little success.
As you can see the Lower Reading Room has been renovated funded through grants. Many thanks to Cllr. Ian Creese for leading on this project, and undertaking many of the repairs himself.  The room is now available for bookings, full details are available through our website, Teresa and any Councillor. 
The upper room is also available for hire and we are exploring improvements to the rear door to provide a safer entrance and make it more accessible.
We funded two new picnic benches and an additional bench seat in the park, and it is good to see these being used and the children enjoying the play facilities in fine weather. We also supported additional tree planting. Our thanks to Ro our Tree Warden for advice on all things to do with trees.
Two parishioners have asked us to arrange and fund the removal of grass cuttings from the park. As the park is owned and maintained by SHDC, we would not normally contribute from Parish funds towards the general maintenance costs, but please let us know if you think we should. 
We regularly get complaints about dog mess on the park, people can report instances on the SHDC website so enforcement action can be taken.
We have also had complaints about inconsiderate parking at school times, please be aware the Parish Council have no powers to control where or how people leave their cars, but can only ask everyone to be considerate and tolerant of each other’s needs.
At the suggestion of a parishioner, we asked DCC to redirect the No.3 bus to the village, to link us to Plymouth & Kingsbridge without the need to drive or walk dangerous roads. Unfortunately, our request has been rejected, However we will continue to campaign for better bus links to nearby towns.
We still have a need for allotments in the Parish. If anyone has any suitable land available, or would be interested in sharing their garden with another parishioner, please get in touch.
None of the work undertaken this last year, could have be achieved without the support of the other Parish Councillors: John, Ian and Robert and our Clerk, Teresa, and I wish to thank them all, and everyone involved in supporting the work of the Parish Council.
If you would like to volunteer to be a Councillor, or help us in any way with these or any other Parish issues, please let me know.
Denis Onley
ANNUAL REPORT FROM DEVON COUNTY COUNCILLOR DANIEL THOMAS 
Covid – clearly, the last year has been very difficult for us all. It is great to be meeting in person again and I look forward to supporting the Parish, where possible, in ensuring it remains connected and resilient – one of the principal heads of the new County Corporate Strategy. 

Vaccination Programme - I must praise the NHS Devon Clinical Commissioning Group for their sterling work, disseminating information on Covid vaccines as well as the excellent publicity campaigns that they ran. It is gratifying that so many arms were vaccinated and boosted as a direct result of their efforts. The figures I provided to you on a monthly basis in 2021 are indicative of their keenness to keep the message going.

Finance. This year’s budget sees a significant amount of money pumped into adult care and health, with an extra investment of £29.6million. Children’s Services are also well supported with an extra £17.1million investment. It is unfortunate that this money will have to be paid primarily out of County reserves, as the money supplied by central government dwindles still further. As a direct result, the Council has had no alternative other than to raise Council Tax again to help in some small way towards meeting the shortfall.

Locality Budgets. I was very happy to support Ermington Parish with £700 towards the Defibrillator at Penquit and more recently £900 for furniture for the Reading Rooms. It is regrettable that Councillor budgets are being reduced next year from £10 000 to £8 000 as part of the Council’s drive to cut costs. I very much hope to be able to support the Parish again next year, but clearly money will be tighter.

20mph limits – much of my time as a County Councillor has been frustrating when it has come to requests for speeding reductions. I was therefore very happy to learn that the Newton Abbot trial had been dropped. Some 100 parishes have now applied to be considered for 20mph zones as part of a new trial. I hope this will encourage the Highways Dept to think more favourably on other areas suitable for reductions, such as the A3121 from 40 to 30mph.

Standing Advisory Committee for Religious Education. As part of my County responsibilities, I sit on SACRE. I have attended a number of meetings this year where we have examined, amongst other topics, the Devon Agreed Syllabus and mechanisms for supporting teachers in the delivery of faiths other than Christianity.

Highways. As a local team, Nick Colton and I continue to respond to complaints and requests for help from individual parishioners regarding the state of the highway. We are very lucky to have Nick in this division and I am both grateful for, and salute, his proactivity.

For information, as part of my County responsibilities, I also sit on the Public Rights of Way Committee at County Hall and am also a member of the Dartmoor National Park Authority.

Finally, I would say that I am always happy to be contacted via phone or email if I can assist in any way and am glad to have been able to support the Council over the last year with information from County as required.

ANNUAL REPORT FROM SOUTH HAMS DISTRICT COUNCILLOR TOM HOLWAY 
The recycling is still an issue, meetings are taking place with the contractor.

The grants available during COVID have been dealt with very efficiently.

Council tax bands A to D are receiving one-off payment of £150 towards the rising cost of energy bills.
Affordable homes are being built at St Ann’s Chapel near Bigbury.   

Funds are available for Climate Change & Biodiversity projects.

SHDC is working with Plymouth City Council and Devon County Council to set up a Freeport for Plymouth and South Devon.
GUEST SPEAKER

Ella Peters (Development Worker for the Four Rivers Dementia Alliance) gave a very informative presentation describing how a community can adapt to be dementia friendly.
The Four Rivers Dementia Alliance (4RDA) was originally conceived by the innovators of Dementia Friendly Parishes around the Yealm. The success of that organisation encouraged them to expand the idea to work with Ivybridge town and 19 surrounding rural parishes, bordering not only the Yealm but also the rivers Plym, Erme, and Avon. 
The aims:

· To build dementia friendly communities and villages in the Four Rivers area

· To share ideas and develop resources and partnership projects

· To promote good practice by raising awareness of dementia within our communities,

· To encourage inclusivity and reduce the stigma and lack of knowledge about dementia.

The five simple steps to becoming dementia-friendly:

1. Sign up to become a Dementia Friend on the Alzheimer’s website

2. Consider setting up sessions to raise dementia awareness for councillors and residents

3. Ensure that your council and community buildings are suitable for people living with dementia using the Dementia Friendly Environment Checklist
4. Set up community groups which are easily accessible for people living with dementia, such as walking, arts and crafts or singing

5. Work with neighbouring communities to help promote becoming a dementia-friendly area

Parishes can help by signing up on the Dementia Friendly website and displaying dementia friendly signage, posters & leaflets (with a yellow background).
Also:

· Web sites to ensure the home button is clear on each page

· There is a Dementia friendly GP is based in Ivybridge
· Dementia friendly parking spaces in some car parks mean you do not have to have a disabled badge
Link to Four Rivers Dementia Alliance web site - https://www.4riversdementia.org.uk/index.php
QUESTIONS ARISING FROM ANNUAL REPORTS 
Cllr Thomas is very disappointed that the representative at Devon County Council contacted by the Parish Council had not contacted him, in connection with varying the route of no3 bus request from the Parish Council.  RESOLVED the Clerk to send copies of correspondence to Cllr Thomas. ACTION: Clerk
Parishioner asked if planning conditions could be reviewed in connection with safety issues at Beech Road. Action: Cllr Thomas
The meeting finished at 8.00 pm. 

Signed:  Denis Onley




Date: 23 May 2023
(Chair)
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